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New York, June 9, 2010 – The Second Circuit Court of Appeals ruled today that the New York City Police 
Department’s right to protect sensitive materials – which include the identities of undercover officers – 
outweighs the rights of plaintiffs to have access to that information. 
 
The ruling arises from federal lawsuits brought by the New York Civil Liberties Union, and others, 
contesting the arrests during the 2004 Republican National Convention. The lower court previously ruled 
that the Police Department release 1,800 pages of confidential intelligence documents.  
 
“We are gratified the Court recognized that plaintiffs have no compelling need for these sensitive 
materials – which reveal the identities of undercover officers. As the Court recognized, the information in 
the documents ‘reinforces the City’s assertions that the public faced a substantial threat of disruption and 
violence during the RNC,’” said Celeste Koeleveld, Executive Assistant Corporation Counsel for Public 
Safety at the New York City Law Department. 
 
“As recent events only reinforce, undercover NYPD officers safeguard the public. The Court recognized 
that protecting their identities and methods of operations is important to the public interest and crucial to 
undercovers’ safety and effectiveness,” said Paul J. Browne, Deputy Commissioner of Public Information 
for the New York City Police Department. 
 
The New York City Law Department is one of the oldest, largest and most dynamic law offices in the 
world, ranking among the top three largest law offices in New York City and one of the largest public law 
offices in the country. Tracing its roots back to the 1600's, the Department has an active caseload of 
90,000 matters and transactions in 17 legal divisions. The Corporation Counsel heads the Law 
Department and acts as legal counsel for the Mayor, elected officials, the City and all its agencies. The 
Department's 650 attorneys represent the City on a vast array of civil litigation, legislative and legal issues 
and in the criminal prosecution of juveniles. For more information, please visit nyc.gov/law. 
 

# # # 

 

mailto:media@law.nyc.gov
http://www.nyc.gov/law

	Contact:  Kate O’Brien Ahlers / Connie Pankratz  (212) 788-0400, media@law.nyc.gov

